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Minutes of February 2, 2010

Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

February 2, 2010
Present:  Messrs. Wilson , Alfree, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Meek, Peden, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Also, Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.  Absent:  Mr. Appleby.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, February 2, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  Property Maintenance will meet Friday 2/26 at 8 a.m.  City is offering free H1N1 flu shots on February 11 at 2:30 pm. at the Police Building.

Minutes:

The minutes of the January 5, 2010 meeting were approved as written.  
Executive Secretary’s Report: 
Scholarship students’ grades have all been received, so after committee review, letters and second semester checks will be sent out.  First quarter sewer bills have been received and tenants will be billed for reimbursement.  
Treasurer’s Report:  Mr. Gallagher reporting for Mr. Appleby.
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  We have now begun to build up the Money Market account again with excess funds from the checking account.
Business from the Floor:  None.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Amazon Lease – Signed amendment for the 2007-12 lease term has not yet been received from McConnell Development.  Mr. Alfree will contact Paul McConnell.
Burger King – Mr. Taylor and Odyssey Foods’ attorneys are working out final issues regarding new lease, e.g., non-compete clause and other items.   A contribution to the new Library will be a part of the arrangement.
Family Foundations Academy Expansion – FFA school and their realtor Pete Davisson have expressed interest in the Basin Road property and also one of the lots at the professional center site.  Mr. Alfree will communicate with Mr. Davisson about specifics.

Castle Dealership Site – This tenant has not exercised option to renew after April 30, 2010.  Various possibilities for new tenants are being explored in discussions with Richard Stat and other parties.
Penn Mart/Interstate Management – Mr. Alfree asked for an Executive Session to discuss a matter of real estate and lease negotiations regarding this tenant.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Ross said that a special meeting will be scheduled for February 17 to present recommendations for community grant funding and to allow an opportunity for feedback from all Board members.  This meeting will be posted as a public meeting.  Mr. Alfree said that the Finance Committee needs to meet after the 17th and prior to the March meeting to prepare the draft budget. 
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE/PENN FARM – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
Mr. DeAscanis reported that the Fire Company roof repair is almost done. Also, Bob Thatcher has done an excellent job on various repairs at Town Hall, including drywall replacement, paint patching, plaster molding repair, etc.  A thermostat has been added to the heater in the stairwell.

Mr. Castagno said that the Committee plans to prepare a five-year maintenance projection on all Trust-owned buildings to better predict cash outlays.  Erv Thatcher keeps receipts for all building maintenance, and centralized individual building files will also be set up in the office. 

Penn Farm:  Mr. Castagno said that the Quigleys are making good progress removing belongings from the house, and are planning an auction for March.  An Amish firm is performing major repairs to the barn and has been able to use existing wood that was purchased for this purpose a few years ago.  Trees that were damaging the building have been removed and the back half of the barn roof has been redone.  We are in touch with Delaware Greenways regarding the potential to include a grant-funded walking trail around the perimeter of the Farm as part of the greenway system.  A state historical marker is planned for the farm.  Land clearing continues and about 70 acres will be planted with hay this spring.
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Quarterly portfolio reviews were held in late January with Wilmington Trust and PNC. The performance is improving gradually as the economy recovers.  The Committee continues to interview additional financial institutions and advisory firms to evaluate their investment approaches. 
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No update.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
Construction work is essentially completed and the temporary location at 304 Delaware Street will close February 15 so that the staff can move back into 424 Delaware.  Grand opening is slated for late March; the new facility will be nearly triple in area (8,000 to 22,000 square feet). Mr. Viola commended the Library staff for the extra work involved in setting up and running the temporary location so effectively. 
OPEN SPACE – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
The Committee is tentatively exploring the idea of combining Open Space and Outreach functions, and will report its conclusion a later date.  Mr. Wilson said that, if a merger was considered, merging with Property Maintenance might be more effective.  Ms. Fiske said that Michael Hemphill had approached the Tree Commission regarding removing seven trees from Trust land between his house and the River.  Mr. Patterson, Tree Commission chair, contacted the Executive Secretary and was advised that the Trustees had not endorsed this idea; the only involvement with Mr. Hemphill was regarding minor clearing of brush.  Mr. Wilson said that the Trust-owned access lane behind the houses on the west side of Second Street is again being abused by one owner who routinely drives vehicles on it.  This is a critical issue, as allowing continuous use could have the unintended effect of changing its status to a public street.  Mr. Wilson asked the Committee to meet (with Mr. Taylor) to decide how to handle this.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No update.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Castagno reporting.
Committee is awaiting further information about the status of the proposed National Park and its impact on Battery Park.  Community members and other regular tennis players have recently formed the “Friends of the Appleby Tennis Courts” which will help with routine daily maintenance, possibly raise funds, and have input on policy.  Repairs to the courts are planned for the spring.
OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Wilson asked anyone interested in being the Good Will Fire Company Liaison to please contact him.  Mr. Alfree spoke about the ARRA-funded (stimulus) City drainage projects—Buttonwood Dyke, Stormwater Management Ponds, and Washington Park.  The bids have come in and were $388,000 over the estimates; thus $194,000 more (50%) is needed to go forward.  However, the $190,000 originally committed by the Trustees to support the design phase of this project is no longer needed, so the net increase is about $4,000.  
Mr. Castagno then moved to authorize Mr. Wilson to sign a binding letter to the State committing the Trustees to provide the $194,063.50 shortfall and associated interest payments, so that the City can proceed with the stimulus loan settlement.  Motion passed unanimously.  It is anticipated that the first payment will not be due until May of 2011. Mr. Alfree thanked Mr. Taylor for his due diligence in meeting with DNREC’s finance officer, the City Solicitor, and the City Manager to fully understand the terms of this agreement.
Mr. Alfree referred to the proposed slate of officers and committee assignments which were based on the interest forms received from all Board members.  These will be voted on in March. 
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from Janet Koczak, W. 11th St., about poor conditions at Penn Mart.
· Letter from Leon DeAscanis, 322 14th St., expressing interest in purchasing strip of land adjacent to his property.

· Invitation to first annual meeting of Historic New Castle Alliance at the Court House on February 16th.
· Letter from Cooch & Taylor re annual corporate franchise tax filing.
Mr. Alfree then made a motion to move into Executive Session to discuss a matter of real estate and lease negotiations.  After the Board reconvened in regular session, Mr. Wilson read a letter from Delaware Greenways inviting Trustees to join focus groups being organized to help plan the “Route 9 Coastal Heritage Scenic Byway Corridor.”  They would like assistance with the two northerly segments:  New Castle to Delaware City; and Port Penn to Leipsic. He asked that any interested board member contact him before the March meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:44 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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